COUNTRY PROFILES EDUCATION UNDER ATTACK 2024

YEMEN

At least 55 attacks on schools and higher education facilities occurred during the 2022-2023 reporting period, many involving the use of explosive weapons, including airstrikes, shelling, and the emplacement of improvised explosive devices. Around 100 educational facilities were also used for military purposes. In addition, GCPEA identified reports of child recruitment and sexual violence at, or on the way to or from, educational institutions.

CONTEXT

Conflict continued in Yemen during the 2022-2023 reporting period, despite a six months-long truce. Houthi forces (also known as Ansar Allah) controlled much of the north and west of Yemen, including Sana'a; the Internationally Recognized Government of Yemen (IRG), supported by the Saudi- and United Arab Emirates-led Coalition (the Coalition), controlled parts of the south and much of the east; and the Southern Transitional Council (STC), an Emirati-backed group, controlled much of the rest of the south of the country.¹ In April 2022, IRG President Abd-Rabbu Mansour Hadi resigned and transferred power to a Presidential Leadership Council, which was made up of influential leaders from across Yemen who were opposed to the Houthis, as reported by Amnesty International, International Crisis Group, and media outlets.² Fighting escalated in early 2022;³ however, in April of that year, Houthi forces and the IRG agreed to a UN-mediated truce that included the cessation of military activities.⁴ The two-month truce was extended twice and ended in October 2022, although it largely endured in practice through the end of the reporting period.⁵ Fighting, and violations against civilians, including children, decreased during the six-month truce;⁶ however, political violence and human rights abuses persisted, according to the Armed Conflict Location & Event Data Project (ACLED) and a local human rights organization.⁵ In December 2023, the parties to the conflict agreed to implement a ceasefire and take steps toward resuming the peace process led by the UN.

In January 2022, the Coalition conducted three airstrikes that killed at least 80 civilians, including three children, as well as damaging civilian buildings, according to Human Rights Watch.⁸ Houthi forces conducted ground strikes across Yemen which resulted in civilian casualties and forced displacement during the reporting period;⁹ in July 2022, the non-state armed group reportedly shelled a neighborhood in Taizz city, killing one child and injuring eleven.¹⁰ Save the Children reported that the highest number of weekly child casualties over a two-year period in Yemen occurred in July 2022;¹¹ that year, landmines and unexploded ordnance were responsible for more than half of all child casualties.¹² In addition, state forces and non-state armed groups recruited or used 105 children in 2022, according to the UN.¹³

During the 2022-2023 reporting period, Yemen continued to experience an acute humanitarian crisis, with 21.6 million people in need of aid, including 11.1 million children.¹⁴ However, movement restrictions inhibited access to humanitarian support, disproportionately affecting women.¹⁵ In 2023, 4.5 million people were internally displaced, according to the UN.¹⁶ The economy further contracted in 2022 and 2023, and drought and

floods compounded the humanitarian crisis.¹⁷

Conflict and natural disasters continued to impact education during the 2022-2023 reporting period. Around 2.7 million children were out of school in 2022 and 2023, around half of whom were girls. Between 2015 and 2022, 2,783 schools were damaged or not used for educational purposes, and around 368 others were affected by floods in 2022 alone, further hindering access to education. In addition, more than 155,000 teachers continued to work without receiving salary payments in 2022 and 2023.

ATTACKS ON SCHOOLS

During the 2022-2023 reporting period, GCPEA identified at least 47 reported attacks on schools in Yemen. Attacks included airstrikes, shelling, the use of other explosive weapons, raids, and crossfire. This represents a similar number of attacks on schools as compared to the previous reporting period, when GCPEA collected 20 and 28 reports of such attacks in 2021 and 2020, respectively.²¹

In 2022, GCPEA collected at least 21 reports of attacks on schools.²² Separately, the UN verified seven attacks on schools, students, or teachers.²³ In addition, a human rights organization reported 106 attacks on schools and incidents of military use of educational facilities, primarily perpetrated by the Houthis, followed by the IRG and the Coalition.²⁴ However, the UN and rights organization-reported incidents were not included in the total for this attack category, since it was unclear how many incidents were attacks on schools, rather than attacks on protected persons or military use. Examples of incidents collected by GCPEA included:

- On January 2, 2022, an airstrike hit a school in the Sawad Asr area of Maain district, Sana'a, according to the Civilian Impact Monitoring Project (CIMP).²⁵
- Artillery shells struck Al Huda School in Maqbanah district, Taizz governorate, on January 19, 2022, killing
 one student and injuring six others, as reported by CIMP and Al Masdar.²⁶
- On February 19, 2022, a drone equipped with explosives hit Al Wahdah School in Hareb district, Mareb governorate, killing three students, according to *Arab News*, *Khabar Agency*, and ACLED.²⁷
- Unidentified gunmen raided Salah Ad Din School in Salh district, Taizz governorate, in August and September 2022, as reported by ACLED and news outlet Al Masdar.²⁸
- On October 26, 2022, a Houthi-made explosive device was found within 50 meters of Al-Kifah School in Hays district, Taizz governorate, according to the Panel of Experts on Yemen. A non-governmental organization safely disposed of the device. The name of the location was not detailed in the report.²⁹
- On December 28, 2022, a grenade was thrown into a school in the Musayk neighborhood of Sana'a, causing damage to the building but no casualties, according to CIMP.³⁰

In 2023, GCPEA collected at least 26 reports of attacks on schools.³¹ Separately, the UN reported 20 attacks on schools.³² A human rights organization also reported 144 attacks on schools and incidents of military use of schools, perpetrated primarily by the Houthis, followed by the IRG, STC, and Al-Qaeda in the Arabian Peninsula.³³ However, the UN count and rights organization-reported incidents were not included in the total to avoid double counting, and since it was unclear how many incidents were attacks on schools, rather than

COUNTRY PROFILES EDUCATION UNDER ATTACK 2024

military use, in the latter case. Examples of incidents collected by GCPEA included:

- On March 19, 2023, an explosive device was reportedly dropped from a drone on An Nur School in Ar Rawn village, Al Hudaydah governorate.³⁴
- Parties to conflict reportedly clashed near Muhammad Ali Uthman School in the Wadi al Qadhi area of Taizz city and governorate on March 20, 2023, according to Yemen Data Project as cited in ACLED.³⁵
- On April 21, 2023, shellfire struck a school in Hays district, Al Hudaydah governorate, injuring a boy, as reported by CIMP. GCPEA could not determine whether the child was a student at the school.³⁶
- On May 28, 2023, parties to the conflict reportedly clashed near Arwa School in Ataq city, Shabwa governorate.³⁷
- On November 1, 2023, a drone strike hit near a school in Qa'atabah district, Ad Dali, governorate, killing one boy student and injuring at least eight others, according to CIMP and ACLED.³⁸

ATTACKS ON SCHOOL STUDENTS, TEACHERS, AND OTHER EDUCATION PERSONNEL

During the 2022-2023 reporting period, GCPEA collected 26 reported incidents of attacks on school students, teachers, or other education personnel. These incidents involved the killing, abduction, or injury of over 25 school students and personnel. Such attacks increased as compared to the previous reporting period, when at least seven and six incidents were collected in 2021 and 2020 respectively.³⁹

In 2022, GCPEA identified eight reports of attacks on school students and staff.⁴⁰ For example:

- Gunmen allegedly shot at a school vehicle taking students to classes on August 23, 2022, in lbb city and governorate, as reported by international media outlet Al Masdar.⁴¹
- On October 10, 2022, an alleged armed group attacked several teachers in front of their students in a school in Khanabah village, lbb governorate, after the teachers declined to participate in celebrations organized by the group, as reported by news outlet Al Maqea Post.⁴²
- Save the Children reported that, on October 29, 2022, a shell struck an alley in Taizz city and governorate while three students were on their way home from school. The explosion caused two of the children to lose legs while the third child was hit by shrapnel in his stomach, arm, and leg.⁴³
- In late December 2022, the principal of Ar Rawn School was reportedly abducted in Kusmah district, Raymah governorate, after the administration refused to incorporate a Houthi curriculum.⁴⁴

GCPEA collected 18 reported attacks on school students and staff in 2023.⁴⁵ Abductions and detentions were the most common forms of attack, while others involved threats, small arms fire, or the use of explosive weapons. For instance:

- On January 7, 2023, two girl students were reportedly abducted from Naimah School in Naimah village, Lahi governorate. The principal was also injured for attempting to stop the abduction.⁴⁶
- A drone reportedly dropped an explosive device on a road in Uzlat al Majanih region, Ad Dali governorate, on February 14, 2023, killing one student and injuring two others while they were on their way to school.⁴⁷

- Several teachers were allegedly detained by IRG-affiliate forces in Jajd al Bard school in Al Maqatirah district, Lahj governorate, as reported by Yemen Data Project and ACLED.⁴⁸
- On October 8, 2023, the leader of a teachers' union was abducted from his home in Sana'a after the union made demands for the payment of teachers and other public employees, as reported by international media outlet Arab News.⁴⁹
- On October 19, 2023, a student was reportedly injured by crossfire on his way home from school in lbb city and governorate. The day before, a teacher was hit by a bullet and injured after leaving a different school south of the same city.⁵⁰

MILITARY USE OF SCHOOLS AND UNIVERSITIES

In the 2022-2023 reporting period, GCPEA identified at least 99 incidents of schools used for military purposes. In comparison, Education under Attack 2022, which covered 2020 and 2021, included at least 49 cases of military use.⁵¹

In 2022, the UN verified the military use of 67 schools, perpetrated by the parties to the conflict including the Houthis and the Yemen Armed Forces.⁵² Separately, a human rights organization reported 121 cases of schools used for military purposes between September 2021 and August 2022.⁵³ In addition, the same organization documented 20 incidents of military use perpetrated by the Houthis during the truce in fighting between April 2 and October 2, 2022, in governorates including Taizz, Raymah, Ibb, Amran, and Sa'ada.⁵⁴ However, these counts were not included in the total number of military use incidents for this reporting period, since it was unclear how many occurred in 2022, rather than 2021, in the first instance, and because some incidents may have overlapped with the UN count.

In 2023, the UN reported the military use of 32 schools.⁵⁵ Separately, GCPEA identified approximately seven individual reports of military use that year;⁵⁶ these reports were not included in the total since they may have overlapped with the UN count. For instance:

- In early April 2023, a school was allegedly used as a detention center in Wadi al Hasin region, Taizz governorate.⁵⁷
- Around September 2023, two schools were reportedly closed and occupied in Hubaysh Junction area and Al Ma'ayen town in lbb governorate.⁵⁸
- In late 2023, a military checkpoint was established near a girls' school in Al Akisha district, Taizz governorate, as reported by local media outlets Yemeni Education News Network and Al Ayyam.⁵⁹
- In late 2023, several schools in Hajjah and Al Hudaydah governorates were allegedly turned into military training centers.⁶⁰

CHILD RECRUITMENT AT, OR ON THE WAY TO OR FROM, SCHOOL

During the 2022-2023 reporting period, GCPEA identified at least three reports of child recruitment at school.

COUNTRY PROFILES EDUCATION UNDER ATTACK 2024

Education under Attack 2022 included several reports detailing child recruitment or indoctrination at schools or along school routes.⁶¹

In mid-January 2022, two boy students, aged ten and 12, were recruited from their school in Sana'a for use as fighters, as reported by ACLED and local news outlet Al Masdar.⁶² In addition, the UN reported that Houthi members recruited children by threatening their teachers, in a report covering December 2021 to March 2022.⁶³

In late 2023, students were reportedly recruited from secondary schools in Hajjah and Al Hudaydah governorates, according to local media outlet Al Mashhad Al Yemeni.⁶⁴

SEXUAL VIOLENCE AT, OR ON THE WAY TO OR FROM, SCHOOL AND UNIVERSITY

GCPEA collected one report of sexual violence at, or en route to, school and university during the 2022-2023 reporting period. In December 2022, a member of an alleged armed party abducted a girl student while she returned home from school in Sana'a with the purpose of forcing her to marry him, as reported by ACLED and news outlets Mareb Press and Tihama 24.65

ATTACKS ON HIGHER EDUCATION

During the 2022-2023 reporting period, GCPEA identified 18 incidents of attacks on higher education. Of these, more than half were attacks on higher education facilities and the remainder included attacks on higher education students or staff. Reported attacks on higher education appear to have increased slightly in 2022 as compared to 2021, when GCPEA collected six such reports. However, the number of identified attacks declined compared to 2020, when 18 such attacks were identified.⁶⁶

In 2022, GCPEA collected ten reports of attacks on higher education.⁶⁷ The attacks on university facilities primarily involved the use of explosive weapons, while attacks on higher education students or staff included abduction and protest repression. For example:

- On January 15, 2022, an airstrike hit a vocational institute in Al-Sawma'ah district, Bayda governorate, according to the Yemen Data Project and CIMP.⁶⁸
- On January 20, 2022, Houthi forces beat and arrested students during an on-campus demonstration at Sana'a University in Sana'a, as reported by Scholars at Risk and news outlet *Al Arabiya*.⁶⁹
- On May 31, 2022, artillery shells struck the College of Literature in Taizz city and governorate, injuring one female student, according to local news outlet Yeni Yemen and ACLED.⁷⁰
- On June 27, 2022, Houthi forces entered the Faculty of Arts at Dhamar University, Dhamar city and governorate, assaulting personnel and damaging the university, as reported by Scholars at Risk and Sahafaty news outlet.⁷¹
- On December 8, 2022, members of an alleged armed party stormed a dormitory and reportedly abducted

two students from the College of Oils and Minerals in Ataq city, Shabwa governorate.⁷²

In 2023, GCPEA collected eight reports of attacks on higher education.⁷³ For instance:

- Clashes between alleged armed parties reportedly broke out near Taizz University in Taizz city and governorate on January 22, 2023.⁷⁴
- On April 4, 2023, an improvised explosive device reportedly detonated near National University in Taizz city and governorate.⁷⁵
- On May 24, 2023, a professor was reportedly shot and killed in Juban town, Ad Dali governorate.
- Members of a defense force affiliated with the Southern Transitional Council stormed a student dormitory in Ataq city, Shabwa governorate, where they detained students on August 30, 2023, according to Scholars at Risk and a media report.⁷⁷
- On October 4, 2023, armed men allegedly fired live bullets into the air to disperse students demonstrating at the College of Medicine at Dhamar University in Dhamar city and governorate. The students were reportedly protesting over the murder of a peer, according to media outlet Yemen Shabab.⁷⁸

ENDNOTES EDUCATION UNDER ATTACK 2024

ENDNOTES

- 1 Samy Magdy, "Yemen rebels, Saudis in back-channel talks to maintain truce," *AP News*, January 17, 2023. Emile Roy and Muaz Al Abdullah, "The State of Yemen: Q2 2022 Q3 2022," ACLED, December 7, 2022. "Yemeni southern separatists voice frustration over Saudi-Houthi talks," *Reuters*, March 9, 2023. Comfort Ero and Richard Atwood, "10 Conflicts to Watch in 2023," International Crisis Group news release, January 1, 2023.
- 2 Peter Salisbury, "Behind the Yemen Truce and Presidential Council Announcements," International Crisis Group news release, April 8, 2022. Amnesty International, *Annual Report Yemen 2022/2023* (London: Amnesty International, 2023). Ben Hubbard, "Yemeni Leader Hands Power to New Body as His Saudi Backers Seek to End War," *The New York Times*, April 7, 2022. Emily Milliken and Giorgio Cafiero, "Yemen: New presidential council aims to show it represents change." *Al Jazeera*, May 5, 2022.
- 3 Giorgio Cafiero, "Yemen: Intensifying war worsens world's worst civilian crisis," Al Jazeera, February 7, 2022.
- 4 UN News, "UN welcomes announcement of two-month truce in Yemen," April 1, 2022. Peter Salisbury, "Behind the Yemen Truce and Presidential Council Announcements," International Crisis Group news release, April 8, 2022. Ben Hubbard, "Yemen's Warring Parties Begin First Cease-Fire in 6 Years," *The New York Times*, April 2, 2022. Bruce Riedel, "The Houthis after the Yemeni cease-fire," Brookings Institute blog post, January 27, 2023. Civilian Impact Monitoring Project, 2022 Annual Report 1 January 31 December 2022 (Yemen: Civilian Impact Monitoring Project, March 2023), pp. 2, 4.
- 5 Raed Khelifi, Emile Roy and Luca Nevola, "Violence in Yemen During the UN-Mediated Truce: April-October 2022," ACLED, October 14, 2022. Amnesty International, *Annual Report Yemen 2022/2023* (London: Amnesty International, 2023). Human Rights Watch, *World Report 2024* (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2024), Yemen chapter.
- 6 "Does the end of Yemen's truce mean return to full-blown fighting?," *Al Jazeera*, October 3, 2022. Ned Price, "UN Truce Expiration in Yemen," U.S. Department of State press statement, October 3, 2022. UN General Assembly and Security Council, "Children and armed conflict: Report of the Secretary-General," A/77/895-S/2023/363, June 5, 2023, para. 6.
- 7 Amnesty International, *Annual Report Yemen 2022/2023* (London: Amnesty International, 2023). Raed Khelifi, Emile Roy and Luca Nevola, "Violence in Yemen: During the UN-Mediated Truce: April-October 2022," ACLED, October 14, 2022. Mwatana for Human Rights, *A Dark Year Despite the Truce: Press briefing on the human rights situation in Yemen in 2022* (Yemen: Mwatana for Human Rights, January 2023), p. 6.
- 8 Human Rights Watch, *World Report 2022* (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2022). "Yemen: Latest Round of Saudi-UAE-Led Attacks Targets Civilians," Human Rights Watch news release, April 18, 2022. Mwatana for Human Rights, *A Dark Year Despite the Truce: Press briefing on the human rights situation in Yemen in 2022* (Yemen: Mwatana for Human Rights, January 2023), p. 4.
- 9 Mwatana for Human Rights, A Dark Year Despite the Truce: Press briefing on the human rights situation in Yemen in 2022 (Yemen: Mwatana for Human Rights, January 2023), p. 5. Ahmed Al-Haj, "Yemen: Fighting kills 16, endangering peace efforts," AP News, March 22, 2023. "Renewed fighting in Yemen clouds diplomatic peace efforts," Al Jazeera, March 22, 2023.
- 10 Human Rights Watch, World Report 2022 (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2022). "Yemen: One Child Killed and Eleven Injured in shelling on a playspace in Taiz," Save the Children press release, July 24, 2022. OSESGY, "Press Statement on the Attack in Taiz," July 24, 2022.
- 11 "Yemen: Last Week of Truce Sees the Highest Weekly Number of Child Causalities in 2 years," Save the Children press release, August 1, 2022.
- 12 Save the Children, "Watching Our Every Step: The deadly legacy of explosive ordnance for children in Yemen," (London: Save the Children, March 2023), p. 4. OCHA, "Yemen Humanitarian Needs Overview 2023 (December 2022)," December 20, 2022, p. 20.
- 13 UN General Assembly and Security Council, "Children and armed conflict: Report of the Secretary-General," A/77/895-S/2023/363, June 5, 2023, para. 207. Mwatana for Human Rights, A Dark Year Despite the Truce: Press briefing on the human rights situation in Yemen in 2022 (Yemen: Mwatana for Human Rights, January 2023), p. 9.
- 14 UNICEF, "Humanitarian Action for Children: Yemen," 2024. OCHA, "Yemen Humanitarian Needs Overview 2023 (December 2022)," December 20, 2022, p. 4.
- 15 Amnesty International, *Annual Report Yemen* 2022/2023 (London: Amnesty International, 2023).
- 16 UNHCR, "Yemen Fact Sheet, January October 2023," December 7, 2023.
- 17 OCHA, "Yemen Humanitarian Needs Overview 2023 (December 2022)," December 20, 2022, pp. 14, 19.
- 18 OCHA, "Yemen Humanitarian Needs Overview 2023 (December 2022)," December 20, 2022, p. 24. UNICEF, "Humanitarian Action for Children 2024 Yemen," December 11, 2023, p. 2.
- 19 OCHA, "Yemen Humanitarian Needs Overview 2023 (December 2022)," December 20, 2022, pp. 24, 52. "Yemen: Conflict leaves millions of children without proper education," International Committee of the Red Cross news release, October 13, 2022.
- 20 OCHA, "Yemen Humanitarian Needs Overview 2023 (December 2022)," December 20, 2022, p. 52. Alexander Kochenburger, "Rebuilding for the Future: A Spatial Analysis of Education Reconstruction in Yemen," New Lines Institute news release, July 11, 2023. "Houthis abduct Yemeni teachers' union head over salary demands," *Arab News*, October 9, 2023.
- 21 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022, Yemen chapter.
- 22 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf
- 23 UN General Assembly and Security Council, "Children and armed conflict: Report of the Secretary-General," A/77/895-S/2023/363, June 5, 2023, https://reliefweb.int/report/afghanistan/children-and-armed-conflict-report-secretary-general-a77895-s2023363-enarruzh (accessed July

- 5, 2023), para. 211.
- 24 "A Dark Year Despite the Truce: Press Briefing on the Human Rights Situation in Yemen in 2022," Mwatana, January 2023, https://reliefweb.int/report/yemen/dark-year-despite-truce-press-briefing-human-rights-situation-yemen-2022-january-2023-enar (accessed June 14, 2023), p. 10.
- 25 Civilian Impact Monitoring Project, received via email on January 4, 2022.
- 26 "A student was killed and six others were wounded in Houthi bombing targeting a school west of Taiz (نيحت برخ قصريا الط ل التقام)," *Al Masdar*, January 19, 2022, https://almasdaronline.com/articles/244953 (accessed December 1, 2022). Yemen Data Project; *2 December News*; *Aden al Ghad*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID YEM70719 (data downloaded December 1, 2022). Civilian Impact Monitoring Project, received via email on January 4, 2022.
- 27 Saeed Al-Batati, "Houthis fire 7 missiles at Yemen's Mareb amid surge in fighting," *Arab News. Al Khalasah*; *Yemen News Agency (SABA) Pro-Hadi*; Yemen Data Project, as cited in ACLED, Event ID YEM71526. "Houthi missile strike destroys a school in Yemen Hajjah (Photos)," *Khabar Agency*. February 21, 2022.
- 28 "Their school was destroyed by the war..Students of 'Salah Al-Din' school in Taiz studying in the street (موص) عراض المترمد مهتسردم بالط ..برحل المترمد مهتسردم))," *Al Masdar*, September 16, 2022. *Taiz Today*; Twitter, as cited in ACLED, Event ID YEM73519 (data downloaded December 1, 2022). "A painful picture.. Students sleep on the street to continue their educational studies in Taiz ...قملؤم قروص) "*Al Sabah Al Yemeni*, September 14, 2022.
- 29 UN Security Council, "Letter dated 21 February 2023 from the Panel of Experts on Yemen addressed to the President of the Security Council," S/2023/130, February 21, 2023, annex 17.
- 30 Civilian Impact Monitoring Project, received via email on January 4, 2022.
- 31 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf
- 32 Information received from a UN respondent on May 15, 2024.
- 33 "Continued Violations During 2023," Mwatana for Human Rights, January 11, 2024.
- 34 2 December News; Yemen Data Project, as cited in ACLED, Event ID YEM79599.
- 35 Khabar News Agency (Yemen); Yemen Data Project, as cited in ACLED, Event ID YEM79635.
- 36 "Quarterly Report Q2 2023," Civilian Impact Monitoring Project, p. 2. "Annual Report 2023," Civilian Impact Monitoring Project, January 2024, p. 9.
- 37 Al Mawgea; Yemen Data Project, as cited in ACLED, Event ID YEM80452.
- 38 26 September News Houthi; Al Masirah; Yemen Data Project, as cited in ACLED, Event ID YEM83363 (data downloaded February 1, 2024). "Quarterly Report Q4 2023," Civilian Impact Monitoring Project, p. 2. "Annual Report 2023," Civilian Impact Monitoring Project, January 2024, p. 9. Civilian Impact Monitoring Project, received via email on February 9, 2024.
- 39 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022, Yemen chapter.
- 41 "Gunmen open fire on a 'bus' carrying children in front of their school in the city center of lbb (المافطأ لُقييُ "صاب" ىلعرانلا نوقلطي نوحلسم)," *Al Masdar*, August 24, 2022. Yemen Data Project; Twitter; *Khabar News Agency (Yemen)*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID YEM73518.
- 42 "lbb. Houthis storm a school and assault teachers for refusing to attend the 'Mawlid' event (ب.ب]. الع نودتعي قسردم نومحتقي نويثوحل ..ب]،" *Al Mawqea Post*, October 11, 2022.
- 43 Save the Children, "Yemen: Boy killed in shelling in Taiz as child deaths rise post truce," Save the Children press brief, November 1, 2022.
- 44 2 December News; Yemen Data Project, as cited in ACLED, Event ID YEM78317 (data downloaded June 8, 2023). Al Masdar, as cited in ACLED, Event ID YEM73521.
- $45 \quad \text{A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf} \\$
- 46 YNP; Yemen Data Project, as cited in ACLED, Event ID YEM78207 (data downloaded November 22, 2023).
- 47 Hadramawt 21; Khabar News Agency (Yemen); Yemen Data Project, as cited in ACLED, Event ID YEM79027.
- 48 Al Montasaf; Yemen Data Project, as cited in ACLED, Event ID YEM82477.

ENDNOTES

- 49 "Houthis abduct Yemeni teachers' union head over salary demands," Arab News, October 9, 2023.
- 50 "A student was injured the day after a teacher was injured by bullets in lbb (רַין אַ ה אַר הורשן פֿונאַ אָר שורע, אווען בער,)," Khabar News Agency, October 19, 2023.
- 51 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022, Yemen chapter.
- 52 UN General Assembly and Security Council, "Children and armed conflict: Report of the Secretary-General," A/77/895-S/2023/363, June 5, 2023, para. 212.
- 53 "Urgent and Necessary Need to Establish an International Criminal Accountability Mechanism for Yemen," Mwatana, September 29, 2022.
- 54 "Violations and Abuses against Civilians during Yemen's Truce," Mwatana news release, November 7, 2022.
- 55 Information received from a UN respondent on May 15, 2024.
- Bawabati; Yemen Data Project, as cited in ACLED, Event ID YEM79913 (data downloaded November 22, 2023). "Islah forces turn a school in Taiz into a secret detention center إن إن المرس القتعم ي النازعت ي قال المراكة المراك
- 57 Bawabati; Yemen Data Project, as cited in ACLED, Event ID YEM79913.
- 58 Mareb Press, as cited in ACLED, Event ID YEM82165. "A new Houthi campaign targets what remains of the Holy Qur'an centers in 3 governorates (صاطفاحم 3 یف میرك ل ا نآرقال رود نم یقبت ام فدهتست قدی دج قیثوح قالمح)," Mareb Press, September 6, 2023.
- 59 "Taiz.. A village was stormed after residents demanded the removal of a military point in front of a girls' school," Al-Ayyam, October 8, 2023. "Taiz: Armed men arrest the director of the Education Office and harass female students during prayer (تول ساكم بيدم نول قتعي نوح ل المنافل المن
- 60 "A massive recruitment campaign targeting school students by the Houthi militia (يثوح قلمح)," *Al Mashhad Al Yemeni*, November 26, 2023.
- 61 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022, Yemen chapter.
- 62 Al Masdar; Al Ayyam (Yemen), as cited in ACLED, Event ID YEM70611. "The Houthi militia kidnapped the grandchildren of a tribal sheikh from their school in Sana'a and sent them to training camps (مقحلتو عاعنص يف مهتصردم نم يولبق خيش دافحاً فطتخت يثوحل تايشيلم)," Al Masdar, January 16, 2022.
- 63 UN SC, "Letter dated 21 February 2023 from the Panel of Experts on Yemen addressed to the President of the Security Council," S/2023/130, February 21, 2023, para. 97.
- 64 "A massive recruitment campaign targeting school students by the Houthi militia (عثورت قلمح)" (عثوجل العشي)," *Al Mashhad Al Yemeni*, November 26, 2023.
- 65 Mareb Press, as cited in ACLED, Event ID YEM78313. "To force her to marry him a Houthi leader kidnapped a girl while she was returning from school (القسردمل الله المرابحيال على المرابحيال على المرابحيال على المرابحيال على المرابحيال المر
- 66 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022, Yemen chapter.
- 67 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf
- 68 Yemen Data Project, Published Air Raids database, Incident ID 24456. Civilian Impact Monitoring Project, received via email on January 4, 2022.
- 69 Scholars at Risk, Academic Freedom Monitor, Sana'a University, January 20, 2022. "In the video, a 'barbaric' Houthi attack on medical students at Sana'a University (عاعنص قعماجب بطل ا باالط ىلع "يجمه" يثوح ءادتعا..ويديفالاب)," Al Arabiya, January 21, 2022.
- 70 "A citizen was wounded by a sniper's bullet and a female student was hit by a mortar shell, east of Taiz (زعت قرش نواه قفى ذقب "A citizen was wounded by a sniper's bullet and a female student was hit by a mortar shell, east of Taiz (زعت قرش نواه قفى ذقب "Yeni Yemen, May 31, 2022. Yemen Data Project; Khabar News Agency (Yemen), as cited in ACLED, Event ID YEM73836.
- 71 Scholars at Risk, Academic Freedom Monitor, Dhamar University, June 27, 2022. "ARMED HOUTHI MILITIA STORMED THE FACULTY OF ARTS AT DHAMAR UNIVERSITY AND ASSAULTED ITS EMPLOYEES," Sahafaty, June 28, 2022.
- 72 Khabar News Agency (Yemen); Yemen Data Project, as cited in ACLED, Event ID YEM77753. "Yemen: Gunmen abduct students from Shabwah University, College of Oil and Minerals in Atag, Shabwah Governate, Dec. 8," Garda, December 8, 2022.
- 73 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf
- 74 Yemen Data Project; YNP, as cited in ACLED, Event ID YEM78490.
- 75 Aden Today; Yemen Data Project, as cited in ACLED, Event ID YEM80452.

- 76 Aden al Ghad; Yemen Data Project, as cited in ACLED, Event ID YEM80520.
- 77 Scholars at Risk, Academic Freedom Monitor, Unknown, August 30, 2023. "Shabwa Defense Forces Storms A Student Residence For Residents Of The Northern Governorates And Arrests Dozens (تارشعل القتعتو قيلامشل تنافضاحمل عان من عبالط نكس محتقت قوبش عافد)," Al Janoob Al Youm, August 30, 2023. Aden al Ghad; Mareb Press, as cited in ACLED, Event ID YEM81797.